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Auditor General’s report and audit opinion 
I certify that I have completed the audit of the Annual Return for the year ended 31 
March 2024 of Harlech Community Council. My audit has been conducted on 
behalf of the Auditor General for Wales and in accordance with the requirements of 
the Public Audit (Wales) Act 2004 (the 2004 Act) and guidance issued by the Auditor 
General for Wales. 

Audit opinion: Qualified 

Except for the matters reported below in my Basis for Qualification, on the basis of 
my audit, in my opinion no matters have come to my attention to give cause for 
concern that, in any material respect, the information reported in this Annual Return: 
• has not been prepared in accordance with proper practices; 
• that relevant legislative and regulatory requirements have not been met; 
• is not consistent with the Council’s governance arrangements; and 
• that the Council does not have proper arrangements in place to secure 

economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources. 

Basis of Qualification 

Annual Governance Statement 

In my opinion, the Annual Governance Statement is not consistent with the Council’s 
internal controls and governance arrangements for the year:  
• Assertion 1: The Council did not Make proper arrangements to approve the 

accounts by 30 June 2024 as required by the Accounts and Audit (Wales) 
Regulations 2014. 

• Assertion 4: The Council did not advertise the audit and make proper 
arrangements for the public inspection of accounts as required by the Public 
Audit (Wales) Act 2004 and the Accounts and Audit (Wales) Regulations 2014).   

Other matters and recommendations 

I draw the Council’s attention to the following matters and recommendations which 
do not affect my audit opinion but should be addressed by the Council.  
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Report in the Public Interest 

I draw attention to my report in the public interest issued in November 2023.  

My report identifies how a failure to follow proper processes and to challenge a 
request for payment led to the loss due to fraud, of £9,000. My report also highlighted 
deficiencies in the Council’s minutes and its arrangements for the publication of 
information. 

The Council accepted my recommendations and also commissioned an internal 
report into the events surrounding the fraud. 

I am concerned to note that while the Council has now established a new website, it 
has yet to publish the public interest report. 

We recommend that the Council publishes the report on its website at the earliest 
opportunity.  

Clerk’s remuneration 

The Clerk receives an annual salary plus a home working allowance. In addition, I 
understand that she is also paid a fixed sum for each email and each telephone call 
dealt with. 

In my opinion, this arrangement is unnecessarily complex. It also results in 
remuneration for dealing with emails and telephone calls that is not subject to PAYE. 
Furthermore, the home working allowance exceeds the HMRC allowable allowances 
and should also be subject to PAYE. 

We recommend that the Council reviews its arrangements for the Clerk’s 
remuneration and ensures that all relevant payments are properly subject to PAYE.  

There are no further matters I wish to draw to the Council’s attention. 

 

  
Richard Harries, Director, Audit Wales  
For and on behalf of the Auditor General for Wales  
 

Date: 15/04/2025 
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